Rogerstone & Bassaleg Joint Burial Board

Minutes of the Burial Board Meeting
Tuesday 2nd April 2024 
Held at Tydu Community Hall, Welfare Grounds, Tregwilym Road, Rogerstone NP109EQ & Also via Zoom Remote Attendance

Present: 
Cllr A Hobbs (R), Cllr S Bowen (R), Cllr S Jones (R), Cllr N Tarr (Zoom) (G), Cllr Reynolds (Zoom) (R),
Apologies
Cllr K Sayer (G)
Absent
Cllr N Upham (R), Cllr J. Harris (G), Cllr P. Appleton

Members welcomed Nikola Goodfellow who has been appointed as the new Clerk to the Joint Burial Board from 1st April 2024

1. Minutes of the Last Meeting
1.1
The minutes were agreed as a true record, subject to inclusion of one minute`s silence in memory of Cllr Sally Mlewa,

2. Matters Arising
2.1
Members discussed the current capacity of the cemetery which is approximately 100 new plots, approximately 90 pre-booked plots & a minimum of 100 new cremated remains plots.
The potential for further plot creation was discussed, but it was agreed that it would not be necessary to explore this further at the current time.
2.2
There has not yet been a response from Wales Audit regarding the formal complaint on the lateness of the Audit Opinions dating back to 2018 / 2019, nor have we received the 2022 / 2023 completed Audit Opinion. It was agreed to make further representations when the Burial Board receive an invoice.

3. Clerks Report

3.1 Burials  
3.1
To give Members an indication of demand, the following has been taken from 1st December 2023 – 28th February 2024 Figures shown in brackets are last years figures
 
· 7 new full burial (8)
· 9 existing plot full burials (12)
· 2 new cremated remains (3) 
· 1 existing plot cremated remains (5)

 
3.2 Operational
3.2.1
Works to remove the rear access road & slightly adjust the ground contouring to improve the cemetery drainage in this area is 85% complete. 

The dilapidated fence to the rear of the cemetery has been removed & a new palisade fence erected further back towards the watercourse, which will also facilitate additional burial plots.

A new post & rail fence has been erected to the graveside perimeter of the remaining access road with a view to preventing cars driving over & parking on grave plots, which will allay some concerns the Board has been receiving in respect of disrespectful parking.

Two large bushes overgrowing onto the access road have been removed & now that the post & rail fence is nearing completion consideration is being given to removing the box hedging in front of the garden of remembrance.

When the works are 100% complete, consideration will be given to a small planting scheme to enhance the visuals of the new cemetery layout.

The whole scheme is now nearing completion & despite severely adverse weather during February, disruption has been kept to a minimum. The ground finishing is entirely weather dependant, but completion is expected during April 2024

3.2.2
There have once again been water main leaks adjacent to the cemetery since December which have adversely affected conditions in & around the cemetery. The problems were reported to Dwr Cymru who were punctual in response & have repaired the leaks.







3.2.3
Interviews for a new Clerk to the Joint Burial Board were held on 26th January 2024 & the Interview Panel appointed Nikola Goodfellow who was welcomed to the Joint Burial Board earlier in the meeting. 

A handover overlap period has been agreed with the current Clerk who will incrementally hand over the day to day running of the service from 1st April to 1st May 2024. 

3.2.4
The new cemetery fees from 1st April 2024 represent a 4% increase is in line with Newport City Council cemetery fees (where applicable). The new fees have been circulated to undertakers & monumental masons who we deal with.

3.2.5
Members approved the recent fee proposal from Walter Hunter & Co to undertake the 2023 / 2024 Accounts & Internal Audit.

3.3 Financial
3.3.1
The income & expenditure transactions of the day to day revenue account from 1st December 2023 to 26th March 2024 are as follows:

December
Income: £2103.75
Expenditure: £406.44

January
Income: £783.00
Expenditure: £6936.48

February 
Income: £1414.35
Expenditure: £481.00

March (to 26th)
Income: £1553.85
Expenditure: £199.60

Account Balances at 26th March 2024

Current Acc: £42252.70
Reserve Acc: £75953.15

Specific income & expenditure details were circulated to Members for info.

Members thanked the Clerk for his efforts over the past four years in helping to get the service back on track following quite a difficult period, & also for developing the cemetery to extend it`s longevity as well as setting a firm base for the future.


4. 2024 / 2025 Budget
The Clerk circulated the Draft 2024 / 2025 Budget & discussed the detail of the proposals, which Members approved

5. Reserve Account Options (DS Howell)
5.1
Adam Lynch & Arron Sharkey presented Members with a detailed investment proposal highlighting investment options available, along with influencing factors. Fees were discussed & it was confirmed that the Burial Board coud take advantage of the same rates afforded to Jubilee Park (Rogerstone) Management Company (c/o Rogerstone Community Council)
Members requested a specific equities / fixed income blended proposal for the available funds, based on a 10 year period & compared to a fixed investment option. The risk rating requested was not to exceed 5 or 6, with assurances that the fund investments were to be via established ethical based providers.
6. Date of Next Meeting
The following meeting date was agreed:
· Tuesday 25th June 2024 (AGM), 7.00pm in Graig Community Hall
Hybrid facilities via a laptop will be available for the meeting.




